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Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes
June 24, 2015
1:15 p.m.

Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Matt Schellenberg, Bill Gulliford 
Excused: Council Member Greg Anderson
Also: Council Member Jim Love; Council Member-elect Anna Brosche; Kirk Sherman and Phillip Peterson – Council Auditor’s Office; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division;  Joey Greive, Marc Stickney, Judie Garard – Finance Department; Nicole Spradley – ECA
See attached attendance sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:23 p.m. 
Chairwoman Boyer convened the meeting with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record.
Legislation filed to date
The committee reviewed the 7 ordinances currently pending before Council that derived from the work of the special committee: 
· 2015-425: fair share and mobility fee tracking and use

· 2015-426: stormwater fee use

· 2015-427: appropriation of grant revenues after award or receipt of grant letter

· 2015-428: annual budget/cash reconciliation; debt service projections; disclosure of unappropriated revenue sources; recurring capital maintenance parameters; plain language explanation of “to” and “from” accounts in appropriation ordinances; funds reporting form.
· 2015-429: defines capital improvement “project”, “plan” and “CIP budget”; emphasis on real planning and prioritization, with concentration on 5th year projects with each renewal.
· 2015-450: requirement for a baseline debt report and an annual report reflecting the requirements of the annual CIP budget; refinements to debt calculations and parameters; more detailed debt service reporting.
· 2015-483: repeal of the Banking Fund.

Judie Garard of the Finance Department stated, in regard to 2015-428, that the department already does a budget reconciliation for the General Fund GSD after the close-out of the fiscal year for purposes of preparing the Consolidated Annual Financial Report (CAFR). The reconciliation report the committee envisions is more wide-ranging than just the General Fund GSD, encompassing all-years funds. The committee will amend the bill to make the reconciliation due by March 31st each year. Peggy Sidman discussed several minor amendments to 2015-428. Chairwoman Boyer said that she has talked with the Mayor Curry transition team and she and they recognize that these ordinances will not be adopted and in force before the mayor’s proposed budget is presented on July 20th, so that proposal may not reflect the requirements of these bills, although the committee hopes that many of the principles will be incorporated. Sam Mousa, chairman of the Curry transition team, said that the new administration is deeply involved in crafting the new budget and won’t have time to review these bills until after the budget introduction. In response to a question from Ms. Sidman, Ms. Boyer said that she has not gotten an indication from Mr. Mousa about whether the Curry administration plans to utilize the Banking Fund in its budget or not.
Short-term and variable rate debt caps
City Treasurer Joey Greive stated that the City has been converting large percentages of its variable rate debt to long-term debt while interest rates are at historic lows while still keeping some variable rate debt which is at even lower rates. The City is currently at half of its capped percentage for variable rate debt. Mr. Greive recommended amending the Ordinance Code 110.513 debt parameters to provide for issuance of no more than 30% total variable rate debt, no less than 70% fixed rate debt, and no more than 30% of variable rate debt unhedged. He stated that if the Banking Fund is eliminated then the percentage cap for variable rate debt would have to be increased to reflect a new borrowing pattern. The Council needs to make a policy decision on whether the Banking Fund will continue to operate, and whether it will be restricted to short-term borrowing only or will be used as a comprehensive all-terms borrowing mechanism. He recommended that a mechanism be left in place to enable the Treasury to borrow funds on an as-needed basis and not borrowed in a lump sum in a large issuance too far in advance of the actual need for the funds and to spend cash on projects and reimburse the expenditure afterward. Mr. Greive explained the 12-18 month look-forward and look-back methodology for deciding when to issue debt to generate cash in compliance with IRS regulations on arbitrage and advocated for a degree of flexibility to structure bonds and debt service to meet market conditions.
Council’s role in debt structuring and refinancing
Mr. Greive indicated his agreement with the proposal for level amortization over the term of the debt. The City’s financial advisor recommended that the requirement that the ultimate maturity remain unchanged should be amended to provide that the term must remain within 0.5% of the original maturity (i.e. a 12-year bond must be refinanced to no less than 11.5 years or more than 12.5 years). Regarding the proposal to require a 5% net present value savings before refinancing a bond, Marc Stickney suggested a 2-level approval system whereby savings above a threshold but below the target could be approved by the City’s debt committee while a larger discrepancy would require City Council approval. Council Member Gulliford suggested that the parameters should vary based on the size of the bond issue being refinanced, with the parameters for a large refinancing being less stringent than for a smaller refinancing because of the possibility for larger dollar savings on a larger refinancing even if it didn’t meet the 5% savings threshold. Chairwoman Boyer will consult with the Council Auditor in the next week and asked the Treasurer to come to the next meeting with proposed parameters.
Ms. Boyer described the City’s current practice of structuring borrowing to keep overall debt service payments level from year to year, filling gaps in future years by the structure of each debt issue. While the level payments from year to year are valuable for budgeting purposes, it doesn’t allow for periodic large reductions in annual debt service needs as large bond issues are paid off that could free up revenues either for additional borrowing or for operational cash needs. Mr. Greive explained the IRS regulations on the length of borrowing compared to the useful life of the asset being borrowed for and on the required amortization percentage by years. Ms. Boyer asked Mr. Greive to suggest parameters for varying from level amortization at the next meeting.
Cash deficits and internal controls
Marc Stickney agreed to make cash deficit reports to the Council Auditor and Finance Committee on a semi-annual basis by March 31 and October 31 each year. With regard to a potential prohibition of budgeting future pay-go revenues from bonds (i.e. interest earnings) before they occur, Mr. Greive will meet with the Council Auditor to devise an appropriate Code amendment to control that practice. With regard to issuing debt to replenish cash deficits, Mr. Greive advocated for (and the Council Auditor agreed with) leaving the language as the existing “annually” without a specific date.
Cash transfer between projects
Mr. Greive strongly advocated for leaving the administration with the flexibility to meet the IRS requirements as it currently does, and felt that the committee’s previous proposal regarding annual CIP project reporting would address the Council’s concerns about why projects do or don’t get done on a timely basis, which is a function of the operational departments and not the Treasury. He reiterated his comments at previous meetings that the Treasury provides cash to fund projects whenever the departments say they’re ready to spend it. Ms. Boyer feels there is a need for a further mechanism to ensure that pay-go revenues are not transferred to bond revenue expenditure accounts because she is not convinced that that does not happen, despite Treasury’s statement that it does not. A reporting requirement versus Council approval action was debated. Mr. Stickney cautioned that if Council approval is required and the bill is delayed or not approved by Council, then the City may be in jeopardy of violating IRS regulations if the money can’t be spent in a timely manner. Council Member Crescimbeni advocated for a pilot program requiring Council approval of the transfers.
Future meetings
The committee will meet after the Council summer break on July 22nd and 29th.
Meeting Adjourned: 3:23 p.m.
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